# POLICY BRIEF #3





OCTOBER 2023

# Error-Prone or Problem-Solving Approach: The Case of the 'Zhongda' Refinery in Kara-Balta



### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Recognized in China as one of the most significant overseas investments, the "Zhongda" oil refinery stands as one of the largest foreign investments in Kyrgyzstan, playing a pivotal role in fortifying the nation's domestic fuel supply. However, the seemingly successful image of this investment is marred by corrosive capital features. It is marked by a lack of accountability in various domains, including environmental standards, labor rights, and even cultural heritage preservation, leading to recurring conflicts and emergency situations. It is crucial to evaluate this case, as the Chinese enterprises involved in the project are often touted as the "vanguard" of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). This venture is, in essence, a semi-declared testing ground for the BRI, aiming to expose challenges and explore potential systematic solutions.

### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

PRZEMYSLAW OZIERSKI - is an independent security expert linked professionally to the Central Asia region. He received M.A. in Political Science from the University of Zielona Gora and M.A. in Cultural Studies from the Centre for East European Studies of the University of Warsaw. He is an alumnus of the U.S State Department Fulbright Program at the Old Dominion University Graduate Program in International Studies (GPIS), as well as of the scholarship program of the Ministry of Education and Science of the Russian Federation at the Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public Administration (RANEPA). He a researcher, lecturer, and external cooperated as expert with organizations such as the OSCE Academy, the American University in Central Asia (AUCA), the National Institute for Strategic Studies of Kyrgyz Republic (NISS KR), the Central Asia Strategic Center for Analysis, Dialogue and Development (CASCADD), the Central Asian Institute of the Shaanxi Normal University, the Westminster International University in Tashkent (WIUT) and the University of World Economy and Diplomacy (UWED). Recently (2018-2021) he served as the Head of Foreign Trade Office of the Polish Trade and Investment Agency (Polska Agencia Inwestycji i Handlu S.A. (PAIH)) in Uzbekistan. As of 2022/23, he researched topics such as 'corrosive capital' and PSCs in partnership with PIL Research Company (Kyrgyzstan) and the Center for International Private Enterprise (CIPE) (U.S.).

### INTRODUCTION

The construction of the "Zhongda" refinery (Russian: НПЗ "Джунда") in Kara-Balta by "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC is one of the biggest foreign investment in Kyrgyzstan, serving as a cornerstone of the nation's energy security by contributing significantly to its domestic fuel supply. As of 2017, the Chinese side declared plans to increase production capacity to 1.2-1.5 million tons and enhance technology to produce fuel compliant with Euro 4 and Euro 5 standards [1]. Moreover, this investment is routinely acknowledged in China as one of the most critical overseas endeavors. For instance, in 2018, it was bestowed the title of "Top Ten Overseas Investment Enterprises" by the Xi'an Municipal Party Committee and Municipal Government [2]

Despite its immense economic value to Kyrgyzstan, this project is frequently portrayed negatively in Kyrgyz media. While certain objective factors have constrained its operational history, such as problems with crude oil deliveries that hindered reaching full capacity in certain years, other issues have arisen, which Chinese investors have reportedly overlooked. These issues have triggered and continue to fuel controversies.

The project holds immense value for Kyrgyzstan's economy and is celebrated in China as a resounding success. Nevertheless, it frequently garners negative attention in the Kyrgyz media. While certain objective challenges have hindered its operational history, such as issues with crude oil deliveries that prevented it from reaching full capacity in certain years [3], there have also been overlooked problems reportedly ignored by the Chinese investor. These issues have generated, and continue to generate, significant controversy.

### **OPERATIONAL HISTORY AND ACCOUNTABILITY PROBLEMS**

The Refinery in Kara-Balta is owned by "Zhongda" China Petrol Company" LLC (Russian: OcOO "Zhongda" China Petrol Company" (Чайна Петроль Компани "Джунда"). The company was founded in 2009 and re-registered in 2013 as a joint venture of Central Asia Energy Company Limited (CAE) (Chinese: 中亚能源有限责任公司) and "DaDe Service Company" LLC (Russian: OcOO "DaDe" service company" ("ДаДе" сервис компани") [4]. CAE is a subsidiary of Shaanxi Coal and Chemical Industry Group Company Limited (SCIGC) (Chinese: 陕西煤业化工集团有限责任公司), a conglomerate of key

enterprises in the coal and chemical industries of Shaanxi Province that united in 2006 to implement the Western Development Strategy [5]. The company was established as a mixed-ownership overseas investment enterprise with the mission of serving as the vanguard's response to the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) [6]. This mission has been consistently reaffirmed by CAE's leadership. For instance, in 2020, Yang Zhaoqian, serving as both CEO and Secretary of the CCP of the Group, emphasized the high political, strategic, economic, and social significance of the project in Kyrgyzstan. This commitment is based on three core commitments:

- 1. "It shall perform well as Kyrgyzstan is the first stop for overseas expansion, so it is necessary to support BRI, build confidence, advance with innovations, and promote the high-quality development of overseas projects.
- 2.It shall support improvement and transformation in the corporate governance structure and act as a demonstration for overseas industrial development.
- 3.It shall accumulate the energy of industrial development and help to release the potential of enterprises to actively expand to overseas markets—being the 'vanguard' of BRI and the 'going out' strategy [7].

However, since its delayed opening in 2013, the refinery has been plagued with various scandals, blurring the successful image vigorously promoted by the Chinese side back home. Initially, the refinery was planned to commence operations in 2012. However, by 2012-2013, "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC encountered difficulties in establishing a standard 500-meter sanitary zone around the facility, as local residents were unwilling to sell their properties [8]. In the autumn of 2013, the refinery initiated operations in a testing regime and was officially inaugurated in January 2014 [9]. However, due to protests by local residents regarding pollution linked to the refinery, its operations were halted in February. They resumed in April after the State Agency for Environmental Protection and Forestry confirmed no violations [10]. Subsequently, the Chinese side admitted ecological problems, notably the absence of industrial waste treatment facilities at the plant's launch [11]. Thus, the concerns of local residents appeared to be largely justified.

In January 2016, the refinery faced another setback when Chinese vicedirector Yu Shang Lin was arrested on charges of evading 0.5 million USD in taxes [12]. Allegedly, the company agreed to pay the sum and, with the support of Kyrgyz MPs, managed to secure the release of its director [13]. In the autumn of 2018, the refinery again temporarily ceased operations due to ongoing litigation and tax payment issues [14].

Furthermore, the situation regarding tax evasion was exacerbated by conflicts with local workers and the workers' union. In August 2018, Iskender Mamyrkulov, an employee of the equipment repair workshop at the refinery, bravely came forward to blow the whistle. He recorded an appeal addressed to then-President Sooronbai Jeenbekov, highlighting violations of ecological standards, employees' rights, and safety regulations. In response, Mamyrkulov was terminated from his position, along with Nurbek Sulaymanov, the leader of the refinery workers' union, who had attempted to defend him.

Among the allegations raised by Mamyrkulov and Sulaymanov were claims of unequal treatment between Chinese and local workers, instances of workplace harassment, disparities in compensation, and the neglect of additional pay for hazardous duties [15].

In the interview given by Mamyrkulov in November 2018, he described scandalous negligence in fire safety on the part of the Chinese investor. According to him, during a fire incident at the refinery in the spring of 2018, local workers risked their lives to extinguish the blaze as they were unable to turn off the electricity and gas supply. He further noted that, during the emergency, Chinese workers evacuated, and the alarm sirens failed to function [16]. It is worth noting that this case could be viewed as a direct threat not only to the refinery and its workforce but also to the surrounding areas. Subsequently, following his statements in December 2018, Mamyrkulov was abducted and assaulted by unknown perpetrators [17].

During a phone interview with Elbira Tenizbayeva, the Representative of the Ombudsman (Akyikatchy) of the Kyrgyz Republic in the Chui Region, Mamyrkulov stated that he did not insist on attributing the attack to Chinese nationals, as the assailants were of Kyrgyz ethnicity [18].

Nonetheless, a thorough investigation into the assault is essential, as it may naturally be viewed as an attempt to intimidate the individual due to his refinery-related involvement, potentially harming the investment's reputation.

Additionally, in March 2018, the State Inspectorate for Environmental and Technical Safety raised alarms that "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC was damaging Kyrgyzstan's cultural heritage by deliberately causing harm to the complex of ancient kurgans constructed between the 5th and 3rd centuries BC. The Inspectorate notified "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC of its responsibility for the destruction of Kyrgyzstan's cultural heritage and issued multiple warnings, urging the company to take measures to prevent further damage. Law enforcement agencies were also informed about these violations [19].

Despite being a significant milestone for Kyrgyzstan's industry, the new refinery was not constructed with state-of-the-art technology and requires upgrades to comply with ecological standards. Since the implementation of the technical regulations "On Requirements for Motor and Aviation Gasoline, Diesel and Marine Fuel, Jet Fuel, and Fuel Oil" by the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU), the refinery faces the risk of closure due to its inability to produce fuel compliant with Euro 4 and Euro 5 standards. Although these regulations came into effect in 2018, Kyrgyzstan received extensions, most recently extending until 2023, to keep the refinery operational [20]. Since 2019, "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC has repeatedly claimed that it is actively working on upgrading its refinery facilities [21]. However, it was only in March 2022 that the modernization project was successfully submitted to the National Development and Reform Commission [22]. This delay can be reasonably attributed to the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic. While there is a lingering risk that the project might not be concluded by the end of 2023, potentially causing disruptions in the fuel supply, it is encouraging to note that concerted coordination efforts are underway at various levels.

### **CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS**

The case of the 'Zhongda' Refinery in Kara-Balta exemplifies the challenges faced by the Chinese investor, "Zhongda" China Petrol Company LLC, in corporate accountability concerning local standards, laws, and regulations across various spheres, including environmental standards, labor rights, and cultural heritage preservation. Simultaneously, it underscores the inadequacy of governance by authorities, where even exposed violations are temporarily addressed only to resurface, eroding public trust, exacerbating conflicts, and tarnishing the image of Chinese investors and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI).

This project underscores the imperative for Kyrgyzstan's authorities to apply a systematic approach to investments that respects both investor and public interests. It should also be considered a laboratory for the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and similar international programs aimed at developing enhanced standards for investment accountability.

### Recommendations

### For Kyrgyz Authorities:

### 1. Strengthen Regulatory Oversight:

Kyrgyz authorities must bolster regulatory oversight to ensure that foreign investments, especially large-scale projects like the 'Zhongda' Refinery, comply rigorously with local environmental, labor, and cultural preservation standards. This involves consistent monitoring and stringent penalties for violations, ensuring a strict adherence to regulations in all operational aspects.

### 2. Foster Transparency:

The lack of transparent communication between stakeholders has been a significant challenge, leading to conflicts. Establishing transparent reporting mechanisms, as highlighted by the refinery case, is vital. This approach ensures that concerns are promptly addressed, preventing misunderstandings and mistrust between authorities, investors, and local communities.

# 3. Support Workers' Rights:

Kyrgyz authorities should collaborate closely with labor unions and organizations to safeguard the rights and safety of workers within foreign investment projects. The reported disparities in treatment between Chinese and local workers underscore the urgent need for Kyrgyz authorities to enhance workers' rights protection mechanisms. Establishing a robust legal framework that not only protects whistleblowers but also ensures equal and fair treatment for all workers, regardless of their nationality, is imperative. By empowering workers and upholding their rights uniformly, the authorities can create a conducive and equitable environment for sustainable investments, fostering social cohesion and economic progress.

### 4. Cultural Heritage Preservation:

The damage to Kyrgyzstan's cultural heritage, as noted by the State Inspectorate for Environmental and Technical Safety, demands immediate action. Kyrgyz authorities must work closely with cultural preservation organizations to enforce regulations that safeguard historical sites. Implementing stringent penalties for violations will serve as a deterrent, protecting the nation's heritage.

### 5. Investment Accountability:

Kyrgyz authorities should enforce strict accountability measures for foreign investors, including substantial penalties for violations of local laws and standards. By holding investors accountable, authorities can deter potential misconduct and maintain the integrity of the investment environment. Regular audits and assessments can ensure compliance, creating a fair and competitive market that benefits all stakeholders.

### For Chinese Authorities/Investors:

### 1. Enhance Due Diligence:

Chinese investors must conduct comprehensive due diligence before initiating overseas investments, considering the cultural, environmental, and legal aspects of the host country. This approach is particularly crucial within the context of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Thorough environmental impact assessments are vital to prevent ecological issues and ensure sustainable development. By investing time and resources in understanding the local context, investors can avoid operational pitfalls and contribute positively to the host nation's development. This proactive engagement would not only align with the declared principles of the BRI but also foster mutually beneficial partnerships, emphasizing the importance of responsible and sustainable investments within the framework of this initiative.

### 2. Transparent Communication:

Transparent communication, as highlighted by the mismanagement of emergencies in the refinery, is pivotal. Chinese investors should maintain open channels with local communities and authorities, ensuring that communication is not biased or solely oriented for public relations or

promotional purposes. Acknowledging challenges openly and addressing them promptly is key to preventing tensions and misunderstandings, fostering genuine mutual respect and cooperation. This approach is essential to counterbalance the overly positive image often portrayed externally, which can lead to misunderstandings and protests among the local population. By acknowledging issues and involving the community in problem-solving, the investor can build trust, thereby ensuring a more harmonious and sustainable investment environment.

### 3. Commitment to Standards:

Chinese investors must commit unequivocally to international and local standards, upholding ethical business practices in all operations. This commitment includes environmental protection, workers' rights, and cultural heritage preservation. By setting a high bar for themselves, investors can demonstrate their dedication to sustainable and responsible investments, enhancing their reputation and fostering positive relationships with the host community.

### 4. Workers' Welfare:

The reported unequal treatment of workers emphasizes the need for Chinese investors to prioritize workers' welfare. Implementing fair compensation, equal treatment, and safety regulations for all workers, irrespective of nationality, fosters a positive work environment. Mandatory cultural sensitivity training further promotes understanding, reducing tensions and promoting cooperation.

## 5. Adapt to Local Laws:

Chinese investors should adapt their operations to align seamlessly with the legal and regulatory frameworks of the host country. By respecting local laws and standards, investors can avoid legal disputes and maintain a positive reputation. Implementing best practices and staying updated with local regulations demonstrate a genuine commitment to being responsible corporate citizens, fostering trust and credibility in the host nation.

Incorporating these recommendations into policies and actions will not only resolve the existing issues at the 'Zhongda' Refinery but also set a precedent for future investments, ensuring that the host nation's interests

are respected, local communities are empowered, and investments contribute meaningfully to sustainable development. It is through such collaborative and principled efforts that the vision of mutually beneficial international investments can truly be realized, paving the way for a more prosperous and harmonious global economic landscape.

### **DISCLAIMER:**

The analysis and recommendations presented in this policy brief are based on data and conditions as of March 2023. While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy and relevance of the information, circumstances may have changed since that time.

[1] T"陕西省商务厅关于申请将陕西煤业化工集团有限责任公司控 [Shaanxi Provincial Department of Commerce's Application to Control Shaanxi Coal Industry Chemical Group Co., Ltd.]." 陕西省商务厅, 陕西省商务厅, 13 Dec. 2017,

http://sxdofcom.shaanxi.gov.cn/newstyle/pub\_newsshow.asp?id=29035456&chid=100368.

韩 咏玲. "中亚能源公司吉尔吉斯斯坦中大石油二期升级改造项目获得国家发改委备案 [Central Asia Energy Company Kyrgyzstan Zhongda Petroleum Phase II Upgrading Project Was Put on Record by the National Development and Reform Commission]." 国际石油网-石油行业专业门户网站, 陕西煤业化工集团有限责任公司, 16 Mar. 2022, https://oil.in-en.com/html/oil-2936876.shtml.

- [2] "中亚能源荣获西安市'十佳境外投资企业'称号 [Zhongya Energy Won the Title of 'Top Ten Overseas Investment Enterprises' in Xi'an]." 中亚能源-中亚能源有限责任公司, 中亚能源-中亚能源有限责任公司, 1 Dec. 2018, http://www.chinacaec.cn/news\_detail.php?id=921.
- [3] Озерски, Пшемыслав, and Эльнура Омуркулова-Озерска. "
  Китайско-Кыргызское Сотрудничество: Прекрасные Перспективы, а
  Будут Ли Практические Действия? [Chinese-Kyrgyz Cooperation:
  Excellent Prospects, but Will There Be Practical Steps?]." Аналитика
   АКИргеss, Информационное Агентство АКИргеss, 24 Feb. 2016,
  http://analitika.akipress.org/news:5385.
- [4] "OcOO 'Zhongda' China Petrol Company' (Чайна Петроль Компани 'Джунда') ['Zhongda' China Petrol Company' LLC]]." Электронная База Данных Юридических Лиц, Филиалов (Представительств), Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 19 Mar. 2013,

https://register.minjust.gov.kg/register/Public.seam?publicId=107567.

"OcOO 'DaDe' Service Company' ('ДаДе' Сервис Компани') [DeDe Servise Company' LLC]." Электронная База Данных Юридических Лиц, Филиалов (Представительств), Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 25 Dec. 2009,

https://register.minjust.gov.kg/register/Public.seam?publicId=107558.

[5] "Overview." Shaanxi Coal and Chemical Industry Group Co.,Ltd, Shaanxi Coal and Chemical Industry Group Co.,Ltd, http://en.shccig.com/about.php?cat\_id=1258.

[6] "中亚能源有限责任公司 [Central Asia Energy Co.,Ltd.]." 中亚能源-中亚能源有限责任公司,中亚能源-中亚能源有限责任公司,

http://www.chinacaec.cn/about.php?cat\_id=1559.

[7] "中亚能源:坚定不移走出去坚定不移抓改革坚定不移谋发展 [Central Asia Energy: Unswervingly Going out, Unswervingly Grasping Reform, Unswervingly Seeking Development]."中亚能源有限责任公司 - 公司新闻,中亚能源有限责任公司, 20 Mar. 2020,

http://www.chinacaec.cn/news\_detail.php?id=1024.

[8] Токтоналиев, Тимур. "Кара-Балта: Битва Денег с Экологией [Kara-Balta: the Battle of Money with the Environment]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 27 Feb. 2013,

https://rus.azattyk.org/a/kyrgyzstan\_kara\_balta\_china\_company\_oil\_plant/24912831.html.

Куренева, Виктория. "Конфликт Вокруг НПЗ в Кара-Балте Может Решить Главный Санитарный Врач [The Conflict around the Refinery in Kara-Balta Can Be Resolved by the Chief Sanitary Doctor]." Вечерний Бишкек 30 Ноября 2012, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 30 Nov. 2012,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/207672\_konflikt\_vokryg\_npz\_v\_kara\_balte\_mojet\_reshit\_glavnyy\_sanitarnyy\_vrach.html.

[9] Куренева, Виктория. "Кара-Балтинский НПЗ Прошел Госприемку [Kara-Balta Oil Refinery Passed State Acceptance]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 23 Jan. 2014,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/259650\_kara\_baltinskiy\_npz\_proshel\_gospriemky.html.

[10] ВкА\АІ. "На НПЗ 'Джунда' Не Выявлено Нарушений Экологических Требований [No Violations of Environmental Requirements Were Revealed at the Junda Refinery]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 24 Mar. 2014,

https://rus.azattyk.org/a/25307476.html.

Мамытбекова, Аида. "Приключения Китайского НПЗ в Кыргызстане [Adventures of a Chinese Refinery in Kyrgyzstan]." Stan Radar -

Новости Центральной Азии, Stan Radar, 27 Feb. 2014,

https://stanradar.com/news/full/8153-prikljuchenija-kitajskogo-npz-v-kyrgyzstane.html.

Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Экологи Не Подтвердили Загрязнение Атмосферы От НПЗ в Кара-Балте [Ecologists Have Not Confirmed Air Pollution from the Refinery in Kara-Balta]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 24 Mar. 2014, https://www.vb.kg/doc/266421\_ekologi\_ne\_podtverdili\_zagriaznenie\_atmosfery\_ot\_npz\_v\_kara\_balte.html.

[11] 石 喻涵. "三秦都市报 中大石油炼油厂厂长史建国:'我在吉尔吉斯斯坦炼石油'[Sanqin Metropolis Daily Shi Jianguo, Director of Zhongda Petroleum Refinery: 'I Am Refining Oil in Kyrgyzstan']."網易, 三秦都市报 /全国能源信息平台 / 網易, 17 Sept. 2019,

https://www.163.com/dy/article/EPGT014M05509P99.html.

[12] "ГСБЭП: Мы Не Останавливали Работу НПЗ 'Джунда' [ГСБЭП: Мы Не Останавливали Работу НПЗ 'Джунда']." Kaktus.media, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс," 21 Jan. 2016,

https://kaktus.media/doc/331848\_gsbep:\_my\_ne\_ostanavlivali\_raboty \_npz\_djynda.htm.

- [13] Султаналиев, Эмиль. "Китайский Завод По Переработке Нефти Остановил Свою Работу в Кыргызстане Из-За 'Уклонения От Налогов'. Что Происходит? [A Chinese Oil Refinery Has Stopped Its Work in Kyrgyzstan Due to 'Tax Evasion'. What's Happening?]." КLOOP.KG Новости Кыргызстана, Kloop Media Foundation, 8 Nov. 2018, https://kloop.kg/blog/2018/11/08/kitajskij-zavod-popererabotke-nefti-ostanovil-svoyu-rabotu-v-kyrgyzstane-iz-zaukloneniya-ot-nalogov-chto-proishodit/.
- [14] ErN. "Кара-Балтадагы 'Жунда' Заводу Ишин Улантты [Junda Plant in Kara-Balta Continued Its Work]." Азаттык Үналгысы, Азаттык Үналгысы, 29 Nov. 2018, https://www.azattyk.org/a/29627411.html. [15] Жолдошев, Кубанычбек. "Работники НПЗ 'Джунда' Недовольны
- [15] Жолдошев, Кубанычбек. "Работники НПЗ 'Джунда' Недовольны Действиями Руководства [Junda Oil Refinery Workers Are Dissatisfied with the Actions of the Management]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 2 Nov. 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/kyrgyzstan-kara-balta-junda-workers/29578446.html.
- [16] Мамыркулов, Искендер. "Обращение к Президенту Кыргызской Республики От Работником Завода Джунда!!! [Appeal to the President of the Kyrgyz Republic from the Junda Plant Worker!!!]." YouTube, Искендер Мамыркулов, 3 Aug. 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-RF9hQTMnUk.

Григоренко, Виктория. "На 'Джунде' Китайские Рабочие 'в Черную' Получают Больше, Чем Местные [On the 'Junda' Chinese Workers 'in the Black' Get More than the Locals]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 6 Nov. 2018, https://www.vb.kg/doc/374772\_na\_djynde\_kitayskie\_rabochie\_v\_chernyu\_polychaut\_bolshe\_chem\_mestnye.html.

- ВБ. "Чиновники и Администрация НПЗ 'Джунда' Обманывают Президента? [Are the Officials and the Administration of the Junda Oil Refinery Deceiving the President?]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 6 Aug. 2018, https://www.vb.kg/doc/372600\_chinovniki\_i\_administraciia\_npz\_djyn da\_obmanyvaut\_prezidenta.html.
- [17] ВБ. "ЧП в Кара-Балте: Похитили, Связали, Вкололи в Шею Неизвестное Вещество [State of Emergency in Kara-Balta: Abducted, Tied up, Injected an Unknown Substance into the Neck]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 13 Dec. 2018, https://www.vb.kg/doc/375468\_chp\_v\_kara\_balte:\_pohitili\_sviazali\_vk ololi\_v\_sheu\_neizvestnoe\_veshestvo.html.
- [18] "Искендер Мамыркулов Не Настаивает На Том, Что На Него Напали Китайские Рабочие с НПЗ 'Джунда' [Iskender Mamyrkulov Does Not Insist That He Was Attacked by Chinese Workers from the Junda Refinery]." Ombudsman, Институт Омбудсмена (Акыйкатчы) Кыргызской Республики, 14 Dec. 2018,

https://ombudsman.kg/index.php?

- option=com\_content&view=article&id=796%3Ai%CC%87skender-mamyrkulov-not-insists-that-he-was-attacked-by-chinese-workers-with-cunda-oil-refinery&catid=18&Itemid=330&lang=ru.
- [19] Кудрявцева, Татьяна. "Возле НПЗ 'Джунда' в Кара-Балте Расположен Уникальный Исторический Памятник [A Unique Historical Monument Is Located near the Junda Oil Refinery in Kara-Balta]." ИА "24.Кg" Новости Кыргызстана, ИА "24.Кg", 15 Sept. 2014, https://24.kg/archive/ru/community/186392-vozle-npz-laquodzhundaraquo-v-kara-balte.html/.
- "Завод 'Джунда' Уничтожает Исторические Захоронения Госэкотехинспекция [Junda Plant Destroys Historical Burial Sites State Environmental and Technical Inspectorate]." Sputnik Кыргызстан, Новостное Агентство Sputnik, 15 Dec. 2021,

https://ru.sputnik.kg/20180313/npz-zavod-gosehkotekhninspekciya-istoriya-1038142637.html.

[21] 刘 英. "完成升级改造!中大石油将为吉能源稳定发挥重要作用 [Complete the Upgrade! Zhongda Petroleum Will Play an Important Role in the Stability of Kyrgyzstan's Energy]."中亚能源有限责任公司 - 公司新闻,中亚能源有限责任公司, 18 Nov. 2019,

http://www.chinacaec.cn/news\_detail.php?id=1011.

[22] 侯 凤鸣, and 徐 生平. "中亚能源: 凝心聚力谋发展 披荆斩棘再启程 [Central Asia Energy: Concentrating on Development]." 陕西煤业化工集团有限责任公司-官方网站, 陕西煤业化工集团有限责任公司, 14 May 2022, http://www.shccig.com/detail/1411825.

Image on cover page: by Freepik <a

href="https://www.freepik.com/free-photo/modern-factory-industrial-zone-blue"

sky\_8857892.htm#query=refinery%20china&position=48&from\_view=search&track=ais">Image by wirestock</a>